Sandy Town Council



To:
All Members of the Finance and General Purposes Committee, Sandy Town Council
You are hereby summoned to attend a Meeting of the Finance & General Purposes Committee of Sandy Town Council which will be held in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 15 August 2011 at 7.30pm for the purpose of transacting the items of business below.








Delia Shephard









Town Clerk 
4 August 2011

A G E N D A

	1
	Apologies for absence



	2
	Declaration of Interests

To receive declarations of interests from members

(Members of the Committee are invited to declare any personal or personal and prejudicial interests they may have in any items on the Agenda for this meeting, in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct for Members)

a) Personal

b) Prejudicial 



	3
	Planning Applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council
To receive any Planning Applications submitted for comment by Sandy Town Council. (Any plans received for comment will be on display in the committee room from 7.15 pm onwards and Members are requested to view these prior to this item).

See list attached.



	4
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting
To consider the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee held on 4 July 2011 which have previously been circulated and to approve them as a correct record of proceedings.



	5
	Position of outstanding authorised contracted works

To note the outstanding authorized contracted works.  See list attached.


	6
	Website

To consider the recommendations of the Communications sub-committee that Sandy Town Council Website should be redesigned and updated in a phased programme of development by the Council’s existing website provider Verto (additional papers attached) and that Sandy Town Council should allocate funds to enable phase two of the re-development to proceed.  


	7
	Overnight Booking Jenkins Pavilion

To consider a request from Sandy Brownies to book the Jenkins Pavilion for an overnight indoor camp during early 2012 and to agree an appropriate charge.



	8
	Walkers are Welcome initiative and Queen’s Diamond Jubilee Walks
1. To note Sandy Town Council Tourist Information Centre’s plan to develops and promote a community programme to explore acquisition of “Walkers are Welcome” status for the community of Sandy.   
2. To consider a proposal from Sandy Tourist Information Centre to develop a leaflet promoting 6 designated “walks” around the area of Sandy, one for each decade of the Queen’s reign,  to be launched in 2012 to coincide with the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee.   The “walks” will incorporate a cycle route and a buggy/wheelchair route as well as traditional walking routes.  


	9
	Sandy Town Council’s Friday Market
To receive an update report from the Deputy Clerk on Sandy Town Council’s Friday Market and to consider appropriate actions.



	10
	School Crossing Patrols

To consider a request from Central Bedfordshire Council to Sandy Town Council to provide funding/sponsorship towards the cost of the School Crossing Patrols Service.


	11
	Minutes of Committees and Working Groups

1. To receive the minutes  of a meeting of the Communications Sub-Committee held on 18 July 2011 

2. To receive notes from an informal premises meeting held on 11 July 2011.


	12
	Press Release


Information Supporting Individual Agenda Items
Meeting of Finance & General Purposes Committee, Sandy Town Council 15 August 2011

	
	

	3
	Planning Applications 

DATE/REF
29/07/11

45/11

APPLICANT

CB/11/02617/ FULL

The Oil & Pipelines Agency

York House

Kingsway

London

WC2B 6UJ

DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
Installation of control of major accident hazard alarm consisting of loudspeaker siren and associated electronics cabinet mounted on a wooden pole at Sandy Petroleum Storage Depot, Potton Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours RSPB, Potton Road, Sandy.



	5
	Position of outstanding authorized contracted works

(a) Special Items from the Revenue Account

Election costs


£6,000.00

Work completed, invoice awaited.



Increased staff hours

£6,100.00
Recent trial of additional hours ended on the last day of July and with effect from 1 August 2011 the additional hours were made permanent.  It is suggested that this item is now removed from the category of “special item”.




Mobile CCTV monitoring
£1,200.00

Contract approved, invoice awaited.

Grants and Donations

£2,000.00 (additional to the £1,000 already included in the budget)

Grant of £400 approved and paid.
Swimming Scheme

£2,000.00

£240 paid to Sandye Academy in respect of young people’s swimming scheme as part of a grant of up to £480 allocated for this purpose. A further sum of £180.45 has been committed to Sandy & District Senior Citizens Community Support Group.
(b) Capital Account

Chamber heaters



£1,000.00

Item deferred pending review by Premises Sub-Committee.


	 
	Website 
See enclosed proposal from Verto for upgrading of STC website. 
The Clerk and the Communications sub-committee have investigated the feasibility of improving the Town Council’s website which is 10 years old and poorly used.   No funds were allocated for this purpose in the 2011-12 budget.  Therefore in exploring options for improvement minimum cost to the Council has been paramount.  The existing provider, Verto, has proposed to redesign the existing site without any additional charges to the existing maintenance contract and a design has been submitted and approved by the Communications sub-committee. This will enable the Council to improve its current site at no additional cost. Although there will be a staffing implication as additional content management and updating will be undertaken in house.
However, significant further development is considered necessary by the Communications sub-committee which would involve additional expense to the council and possibly a phased approach to updating the site. The following features have been prioritised by the sub-committee as being very important for developing community engagement and improving Sandy Town Council’s communications, publicity and public accountability and approximate costs have been included for information:

     Feature                                                                           Cost
1. Calendar/What’s On*                                                         c£1980

2. Merging of Roman Sandy website with STC website                 c£895

(although this would also involve an annual saving of £195)              
3. Email marketing system/ e newsletter delivery system

For subscribers*                                                               c£1490

4. Search Facility                                                                   c£695

5. Additional local history section                                             c£680

6. Planning section (connecting to CBC)                                    c£995  

7. Detailed statistical reporting                                                   c£95    

Members are asked to note these priorities and to recommend to Town Council that the first phase of redevelopment of the website is undertaken with immediate effect.  Members are asked to consider recommending that a second phase of website development is undertaken to be funded from reserves ie the capital account.  (The two items marked with a star are the sub-committee’s most important priorities).    Further research and consultation will be undertaken in the development and costing of additional features, but the development of a site which is fit for purpose is a matter of urgency and for this reason members are asked to consider recommending a specific sum to be approved by Town Council.  


	7
	Overnight Booking Jenkins Pavilion
The Brownies would like to book the Jenkins Pavilion for an overnight indoor camp during 2012.   No doubt STC would want to support this activity.   At the moment the Brownies pay £97 per term which equates to £3.74 per hour plus VAT – this charge does not cover the cost of opening up or closing nor the cost of heating and lighting.  It is anticipated that the activity will take 16 hours at least (potentially longer).  The Clerk proposes a minimum fee of £60.00 plus VAT.  This may be more than the leader is expecting but STC will need to switch the heating on before and for part of the booking.  
Members are asked to approve this booking and advise on an appropriate charge.



	8
	Walkers are Welcome Initiative and Diamond Jubilee Walks
(See information attached.)  Officers are planning to work towards achieving “Walkers are Welcome” status for Sandy should this be supported by the community.  To coincide with this it is hoped to develop a leaflet describing 6 walks around Sandy which will both promote walking in the area and celebrate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee.  Formal costings will be brought to the F&GP committee in due course.    
Meanwhile members are asked to approve this course of action.  


	9
	Sandy Town Council Friday Market

The Friday market in Sandy has declined in two ways in the last twelve months, a number of stallholders have left the market with only three permanent stalls remaining who attend every week and these stalls are as Plants and Flowers, Fruit and Vegetables and Sweets and Cakes and all three of the existing stall holders have reduced the size of their stalls and this has subsequently reduced the amount of rent that the Town Council collects. Occasionally a swag stall also attends the Friday Market.

The number of stall holders has reduced over the last twelve months mainly because of a lack of customers to the market. The customers to the market have reduced because of the lack of stall holders. Due to the loss of customers the remaining stall holders have lost trade.

The market in Sandy over the last few years has lost a number of permanent stalls and these have included Meat, Fish, Cards and Wrapping Paper, Clothing, Swag, Pet Food and Jewellery.
One of the current stall holders has recently asked that the Town Council look at promoting the market with a number of advertisements and this could include advertising the Market in an appropriate Market trade publication, the advertisement to include six weeks free rent over a set period for new stall holders to Sandy Market and advertisements for the market in the local press for customers.  (Advertising in Market Trade News costs £225 for one quarter page in one issue, £525 for three issues and £750 for six issues.)
Members may recall that the Town Council owns a number of market stalls and these are stored in the metal container adjacent to the car park. For the last few months none of the Town Council stalls have been used, because the current stall holders use their own stalls. As previously the stalls are available for stall holders to erect on arrival and dismantle before departing.
Members are asked to note the current position and advise on their views as to the market’s future so that appropriate work can be undertaken by officers to inform future decision making.  



	10
	School Crossing Patrols

The following request was received from CBC on 3 August 2011:
Dear Ms D. Shephard,
 

Having contacted the Sandy Town Council offices concerning the School Crossing Patrol Service beyond March 2012 I was asked to email my request to you. 

Could you please consider my request for funding/sponsorship towards the cost of the School Crossing Patrols that serves the Sandy community. 
Currently there are two patrol sites in the Sandy area, one on the High Street and one on St. Neots Road.

I am looking to cover the cost of the patrols from the start of the new financial year in 2012 and estimate that on average a patrol costs £2.5k a year. Every effort is being made to source sponsorship from the private sector and we have had some success, but we need to explore all avenues. One of our successes in the Leighton Buzzard area is a company that has agreed to pay for a patrol for a year and in return we will display their company logo on the patrols uniform. 

I will continue to contact many of the larger retailers as well as local businesses and would very much appreciate a contribution from the Sandy Town Council towards the school crossing patrol service, if possible. 

My request will be made to all Town and Parish Council's that have a patrol in their area. 

Thank you.

Diane Hinde
Diane Hinde Road Risk Advisor Traffic Management -  Sustainable Communities
The power to provide school crossing patrols is restricted to the Highways Authority in this case CBC.  Members will recall that CBC received press coverage earlier in the year for “Saving the Crossing Patrols”.  STC may have the power to contribute in the way proposed by CBC under subsidiary powers in the Highways Act 1980 but this is debatable.  
Members should be cautious about allocation of any funds in response to this email as the request is for provision of support to CBC’s “school crossing service” and any grant may not be used to directly fund and preserve the two Sandy crossing patrols. This means that the use of powers under section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972 is also not ideal for this purpose, since it can only be used for the “direct benefit” of the parish.   (In the future it may be appropriate for CBC to delegate the power to provide crossing patrols to local councils which may be a more attractive option to STC as it would give control of both costs, hours and quality of local patrols to Sandy.)  There are no allocated funds in the 2011-12 STC budget which would directly meet this need therefore funds would need to come from reserves (capital account) or be vired from an existing budget heading (eg grants).  
Members are asked to consider this request and, if minded to give a grant, advise the Clerk how this is to be funded. The Clerk’s recommendation is that if a grant of funds to the service is agreed it should only be made on condition that CBC agrees that the two patrols in Sandy are retained on the current basis for the duration of the grant period.
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